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MINUTES

 
AUGUST 1, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Senior Civil Engineer Kinser, Police Sergeant Meisner, Community Development Director Prince, Police Commander Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Senior Planner Tune

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATIONS


A.
Commendation recognizing Elizabeth Wilson

Mayor Richardson read a commendation recognizing Elizabeth Wilson for her latest achievements in the 2006 International Teen Baton Twirling Contest.  She noted Ms. Wilson earned a place in all individual events and a place on the U.S. international team.  She congratulated Ms. Wilson and wished her well.

Ms. Wilson thanked the City Council for honoring her with the commendation.


B.
Commendation recognizing Sergeant Robert Meisner for extraordinary efforts in the Mazza case

Mayor Richardson read a commendation recognizing Police Sergeant Robert Meisner for his extraordinary efforts in solving the Mazza case and retrieving the stolen van.  She noted Sergeant Meisner’s communications with the media and with other jurisdictions was instrumental in bringing a speedy resolution to the case and also in helping the Mazza family.  She said Brisbane is very proud of Sergeant Meisner and its Police Department.

Sergeant Meisner thanked the City Council for the recognition.  He acknowledged the professionalism and dedication of the entire Police Department.


C.
Soccer Fields

Ken Walker, Regional Commissioner, Brisbane AYSO Region #1344, introduced Alfonso Bocanegra, President, Brisbane Youth Sports Association.  He noted a written document explaining the need for a full-size soccer field was submitted to the City Council, the Planning Commission, the PB&R Commission, and the City staff in June.  Mr. Walker clarified that the purpose of the letter is to inform the City as to specific needs in case funds become available.

Mr. Walker noted Brisbane’s biggest soccer field is currently at Lipman, and that field is too small for regulation games.  He said the ideal size for a new field would be 120 yards by 80 yards.  He recommended an all-weather surface to reduce long-term maintenance costs and make the field usable year-round.  Mr. Walker noted night lighting and a track around the field would be other welcome amenities.

Mr. Walker observed that Brisbane has been seeing more older kids playing soccer.  He noted the field at Brisbane Elementary School was not designed for use by large groups of adults, and it would be better for older players to have their own place.  In addition, the existing fields are in demand for baseball, softball, and football, so there are ongoing scheduling conflicts.

Alfonso Bocanegra expressed support for a full-size, all-weather soccer field in Brisbane.  He urged the City Council to consider this recommendation if funds become available.

Mayor Richardson expressed her appreciation to Mr. Walker and Mr. Bocanegra for their involvement in youth soccer.


D.
Butterfly Monitoring Results on San Bruno Mountain

Patrick Kobernus, Thomas Reid Associates, gave a presentation on monitoring of endangered butterfly habitat on San Bruno Mountain.  He showed slides of the 2,100-acre area, and noted this land is one of the last remaining parcels of native grasslands, and also one of the last remaining habitat areas for the endangered Mission blue butterfly and the Callippe silverspot butterfly.  He reviewed key elements of the Habitat Conservation Plan, a document intended to protect a significant portion of the mountain and restrict development in certain areas.

Mr. Kobernus explained how populations of endangered butterfly species have been monitored since the inception of the HCP.  He said that using a grid and a regression analysis, trends in occupancy can be identified and tracked over time.  Mr. Kobernus observed that with the disappearance of grazing animals from San Bruno Mountain, the grasslands started to shrink and the coastal scrub started to expand.  He added that this trend is still continuing.

Mr. Kobernus showed a slide identifying areas of concern where butterfly habitat loss is occurring.  He noted there is a corresponding reduction in the frequency and numbers of butterflies observed.  He pointed out how the vegetation in certain areas of San Bruno Mountain has changed over time.  Mr. Kobernus commented that the HCP focuses on protecting existing habitat, and most of the San Bruno Mountain endangered butterfly habitat falls within the HCP.

He added that one of the main weaknesses of the HCP is its inadequate funding, given the area, the number of invasive weeds, and the expansion of scrub growth into grasslands.

Mr. Kobernus showed some vegetation maps showing the kinds of plants, areas of butterfly habitat, and infestations of exotic species.  He noted a number of organizations and volunteers have been engaged in efforts to remove invasive plants from San Bruno Mountain.  He expressed his appreciation to San Mateo County and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service for their work.

CM Barnes asked what grazing animals were native to the area.  Mr. Kobernus responded that the tule elk was the main grazing species, and pronghorn antelope may have been present as well.  He noted the plants in the grasslands have evolved as the animals have changed.  Mr. Kobernus advised that cattle would be the best replacement for tule elk because they graze on grasslands, while goats and other livestock tend to browse and clear brush.  He suggested a good approach to grazing might be to introduce goats first to target the brush, and then bringing in cattle to help maintain the grasslands.

CM Barnes said he noticed a herd of goats on the mountain near Colma, and he asked about the status of that effort.  Mr. Kobernus said the goat-grazing experiment showed goats were effective at controlling weeds, but they also eat native plants.  For that reason, goats are best suited for the first phase of a restoration project.

CM Barnes asked about the possibility of exotic animals like vicuna or South American grazers without hoofs.  Mr. Kobernus replied that he had not looked at those alternatives.  He added that cattle hooves can be good for breaking up thatch, and some disturbance is good for the soil. 

CM Panza noted Mr. Kobernus’ report indicates 15 percent of native grasslands have been lost during the past 20 years, and another 20 percent loss is projected over the next 20 years.  He questioned the effectiveness of the HCP, given this trend.  He asked what steps can be taken to reverse the losses.  Mr. Kobernus replied that lack of funding is the major obstacle.  He said HCP efforts have been focused on protecting as much habitat as possible, primarily by removing exotics and killing weeks.  He said there are insufficient funds to address the expansion of coastal scrub.  He added that controlled burning might be the most effective tool, but the proximity to populated areas makes that issue a problem.  He advocated slash piling and burning to control scrub and bringing grazing animals back to the mountain.

Mr. Kobernus commented that endangered butterflies have been observed in the areas where they have always been, except for the areas where scrub has overtaken grasslands.  He said finding a cost-effective way of dealing with the scrub encroachment soon would be the best strategy.  He noted future developments could provide a source of revenue, and that option is being explored.  Meanwhile, Mr. Kobernus added, the current level of funding needs to be more than tripled.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Kobernus for his efforts to help preserve San Bruno Mountain.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, noted Mr. Kobernus did a good job identifying some of the main issues facing San Bruno Mountain habitat.  He agreed that lack of funding was a major problem in making the HCP more effective.  He observed that the monitoring results reported by Mr. Kobernus demonstrate how ineffective past habitat preservation efforts have been.  Mr. Batchelder questioned the basis for Mr. Kobernus’ estimate of what amount would provide adequate funding to carry out the purposes of the HCP.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1266 - $289,478.48

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Payment Register No. 1266.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Consider appeal of the Planning Commission’s Conditional Approval of Use Permit Application UP-1-02 and Design Permit DP-1-02 for 30-unit residential complex on Unrecorded Highway Lots 7-12; Charles and Judy Ng, applicants and owners; APN 007-350-040

Community Development Director Prince noted this item is an appeal of a Planning Commission’s approval that has been continued for several months for additional geotechnical analysis and recirculation of the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration.  He clarified that no one wants to jeopardize life safety, but decisions need to be made on the basis of objective, rational analysis rather than emotions.  Mr. Prince recognized that many people in the community have fears of landslides.  He recommended listening carefully to the conclusions and recommendations of the applicant’s engineer and the City’s peer reviewer before making any decisions.

Mr. Prince introduced Ray Rice, URS, applicant’s geotechnical consultant, and Ted Sayre, the City’s peer review consultant, Cotton, Shires & Associates, to answer questions on those issues.

Mr. Prince noted the project will provide the City with 30 much-needed housing units, 5 of which will be designated as affordable.  Under the terms of the development agreement, he said, the project will help fund the HCP and will provide a contribution to the City.  Mr. Prince expressed his opinion that the project is attractive and well designed, and he recommended approval.  He suggested having a brief presentation from Senior Planner Tune on the site and architectural design characteristics of the project.  He added that the City Attorney was on hand to answer questions about the development agreement. 

Senior Planner Tune explained that the project consists of two buildings, each with two wings, arranged to reflect the topography of the site.  The south building will have three units of each of the three floors over the garage; one wing would be painted yellow and one would be painted brown, to blend in with the dry grass and rocks on the hillside above.  The northern building would have nine units in one wing and three in the other; one wing would be gray and the other would be green, to blend in with the existing eucalyptus grove at that end of the site.  Mr. Tune said the roofs, railings, and window frames will have a uniform color throughout.  

Mr. Tune said the applicant is offering more parking than the City’s regulations require.  A new, landscaped frontage road would connect the driveways to the existing signalized intersection on Bayshore Boulevard.  Under the HCP, temporarily graded areas would be restored as native grasslands, and about one-half acre will be restored with nectar plants for adult butterflies.  A 30-foot firebreak will be maintained between the developed areas and the hillside above and from the existing eucalyptus grove.  In addition, the applicant will be planting native plants throughout the other areas.

Mr. Tune noted the development agreement for this project will be coming to the City Council as part of the next agenda item.  He recommended adopting the revised Mitigated Negative Declaration and updated mitigation monitoring program, and revise the conditions of approval for the use permit and design permit.

Mayor Richardson opened the hearing and invited comments from the applicant and applicant’s representatives.

George Silvestri, Jr., attorney for the Ngs, commented that the City’s review process worked well for everyone’s benefit because a better project is the result.  He pointed out that the environmental scrutiny and controls are enhanced in the revised Mitigated Negative Declaration, and he expressed his appreciation to the staff for their hard work.

Ray Rice, engineering geologist, URS Corporation, noted the applicant has submitted several geotechnical studies of the site, air photos, and surface maps that indicate the property is likely to be safe.  He cautioned that subsurface investigation will be needed to verify these findings, and the applicant has plans for hand-digging followed by targeted drilling to confirm what mitigation measures are most appropriate.

CM Panza noted the drawings in the report suggest the potential landslide area is fairly large.  He asked how such a limited number of holes would provide adequate understanding of the whole site.  He observed that there could be considerable variation in the subsurface features.  Mr. Rice explained that understanding the geological processes helps identify the forces working on the structure of the site, and the locations of the borings are well suited to evaluating those conditions.

CM Panza asked how to ensure the mitigation measures are adequate to protect property owners above the Ng parcel from having their land slide down.  Mr. Rice acknowledged that the mitigation measures were not guaranteed and were confined to the Ng parcel itself rather than uphill properties.  He said study of the slope suggests the landslide area moves slowly over time, so catastrophic failure is not anticipated.  

CM Panza asked Mr. Rice to describe the kinds of mitigation being recommended.  Mr. Rice said the applicant is considering a buried pier wall with a drainage system.

CM Panza observed that the actions before the Council would approve the project moving forward, but on land that has not yet been thoroughly analyzed and stabilized.  He asked what will happen if the drillings show bigger problems than anticipated.  Mr. Rice said that once the conditions have been evaluated, the applicant will propose appropriate mitigation options.  He expressed his opinion that appropriate mitigation measures can be designed to protect the development from the worst-case geotechnical scenarios.

CM Bologoff asked what constituted acceptable risk.  Mr. Rice said that in terms of off-site properties and movements beyond the applicant’s site, he was confident a mitigation program could be designed to prevent upslope harm.  He added that the exact nature of the mitigation can not be determined until the subsurface investigations have been completed.

Ted Sayre, Cotton, Shires & Associate, advised that the geotechnical investigation so far has led to conclusions about the style of earth movement in this vicinity, its anticipated depth, and appropriate mitigation.  He said the consultant’s opinions and recommendation appear reasonable, and the mitigation measures seem reasonable to address the style of movement.  He added that if further investigation yields new results, the mitigation program can be adjusted.

CM Barnes drew attention to Conditions I(1) and (2), spelling out the steps necessary for the grading permit, further geotechnical studies, and mitigation measures.  Mr. Sayre explained that static and dynamic testing as well as computer modeling will be used to analyze seismic conditions.

CM Barnes asked if the proposed tier wall improves slope stability compared to the land in its natural condition.  Mr. Sayre said he thinks the concrete shear pins will strengthen the slope and improve upslope stability as well as the stability of this site.

CM Panza asked for more detailed about the buried pier wall and the tie beam.  Mr. Sayre explained the basic elements of the wall and drainage system.

CM Panza asked the City Attorney to comment on the letters requesting an environmental impact report (EIR).  City Attorney Toppel noted that as indicated in the staff report, the letter from San Bruno Mountain Watch questioned the conclusions of the Initial Study, but provided no additional information.   He clarified that further geotechnical work is already being required for this project, and no new issues have been raised to trigger the need for an EIR.  He added that the mitigation measures will address all the significant impacts identified so far.

CM Panza asked what would happen if further investigations reveal conditions that make this project no longer feasible.  Mr. Toppel said the site will be restored to its natural state.  He stated that the project will not go forward unless all additional mitigation measures suggested by the subsurface studies are incorporated as part of the project.  He noted the approval before the Council was approval of the use, which allows the applicant to proceed with the further geotechnical studies.

CM Bologoff asked how the site would be restored to its natural state.  Mr. Toppel said he understood the drill holes would be filled and the slope would be repaired.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault added that the applicant has a number of tasks that need to be completed before applying for a grading permit, and a slope restoration plan would be one of those steps.

CM Bologoff asked if the low- and moderate-income units would be allowed to be rented.  Mr. Toppel said the development agreement as proposed would allow rentals.

CM Bologoff asked about the City’s authority to exact a $375,000 contribution from the Ngs.  Mr. Toppel advised that previous development agreements have called for similar contributions in exchange for the applicant receiving vested rights at an earlier point in the process than would otherwise be possible.  He said the development agreement locks in the land use policies and regulations applicable to the site, so the applicant receives a valuable benefit.  He added that the amount is equivalent to the per-unit amounts paid by the Northeast Ridge and Quarry developers.

John Christopher Burr, life-long resident of Brisbane, observed that earlier speakers indicated that no one was sure about the exact characterization of this site and further testing is necessary.  He noted the number of drill holes being proposed may be insufficient for a site this complex and varied.  Mr. Burr cited a recent catastrophic landslide in Millbrae as an example of a situation in which a city was sued.  He recommended that the City require the applicant to provide a bond or insurance with policy limits of $20 million to $100 million for the life of the buildings.

Mr. Burr noted a Mitigated Negative Declaration is supposed to ensure that all negative impacts are mitigated to a level of insignificance, and the mitigation monitoring program is supposed to be shared with the public before project approval.  He objected that the process was backwards in this case because the project approval was taking place before the site investigation.  He said the selection of mitigation measures is supposed to be a public process, and citizens have a right to comment on the monitoring program as well.

Mr. Burr said the City received information from Steven Bond and Associates, an expert consultant, indicating that merely undertaking the geotechnical tests and subsurface investigations could lead to “destabilizing conditions resulting in catastrophic slope failure,” and he expressed his opinion that an EIR was needed.  He noted California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) guidelines call for an EIR in situations where there are such differences of opinion among experts.

Mr. Burr recommended placing this project on the ballot and allowing the public to vote on it. 

Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, commented that this project is important to San Bruno Mountain Watch because it impacts precious open space.  He noted that if development is allowed, the City should take into account the safety risks and possible impacts to neighboring properties.  He expressed concern about the public process as well.

Mr. Batchelder clarified that Mountain Watch has no objections to the nature of the project and its benefits to the community, but there are still many unanswered questions as to whether all possible impacts can be mitigated.  He noted that although the consultants indicate that massive slope failure is unlikely, the U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) forecasts a major earthquake with strong shaking in Brisbane during the next thirty years.

Mr. Batchelder acknowledged that this project is much improved since it first came to the Planning Commission, much more geotechnical work has been done, and the conditions of approval were refined accordingly.  He noted that many citizens urged the Planning Commission to ask for a second opinion on geotechnical issues before approving the project.  He agreed with Mr. Silvestri that the review process worked very well in this case.  

Mr. Batchelder expressed his opinion that great uncertainties still exist that warrant deeper analysis through an EIR.  He noted CEQA merely requires evidence of a “potential significant impact,” and he cited Mr. Bond’s letter.  He questioned the consultants’ statements that all significant impacts can be satisfactorily mitigated, and he recommended further verification through an EIR.

Clarke Conway, Brisbane, thanked the Council for having the peer review done; he noted the result is a much better project.  He said the letter from Steven Bond raises some important questions about the stability of the site.  He suggested that it might be prudent to require an EIR to consider possible impacts.

Mr. Conway asked about potential City liability if a landslide or slope failure happens in the future.  Mr. Toppel responded that the City would incur no liability simply by granting a development approval.  He said that if a disturbance to the hillside caused a landslide, the property owner would be liable.  He noted the City would only be liable for damage resulting from public improvements.  Mr. Toppel added that he was not familiar with the details of the Millbrae case.

Mr. Toppel clarified that the City will still have an opportunity to review the information from the subsurface investigations and decide whether the project can be made safe.  He assured members of the public that the City staff will do its best to make sure the project is completely safe before allowing it to proceed.

Mr. Conway noted the Ng project represents about 2 percent of Brisbane’s housing stock, a significant portion.  He commented that he was not sure the people of Brisbane wanted to see a development of that scale in that location.  He recommended putting the project on the ballot and letting the voters decide.  He pointed out this option would be fairer for the citizens and applicant; otherwise, the Council’s decision could become the subject of a referendum anyway.

Mr. Conway asked how many cubic yards of soil will be graded as part of this project.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault replied that the exact extent of grading will not be identified until the applicant conducts detailed mapping and boring to determine existing conditions.  He agreed with the applicant that an engineering solution can probably be designed, but noted it might be too costly to pursue.

George Silvestri clarified that Section 15064 of the CEQA guidelines states that an EIR is required if “the lead agency determines there is substantial evidence in the record that the project may have a significant effect on the environment.”  However, it the lead agency finds the mitigation measures proposed by the applicant will mitigate those effects to a point of insignificance, a Mitigated Negative Declaration is appropriate.  He urged the City Council to approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration on this basis.

Mr. Silvestri pointed out that the statements from Mr. Bond and Mr. Burr are not supported by facts or evidence, neither person has been qualified as an expert, and Mr. Bond was not present to answer questions.  He noted their statements misrepresent facts that are in the record.  Mr. Silvestri added that the information from USGS is not new evidence.

Karen Evans Cunningham, Brisbane resident, said she was disturbed that Mr. Bond and USGS representatives were not present to defend their statements and answer questions.

Ms. Cunningham said her architect estimated the amount of soil to be excavated would be the equivalent of a 900-square-foot house, or as high as one of the piers on the Golden Gate Bridge.

Ms. Cunningham noted Mr. Sayre’s remarks were encouraging, but Mr. Ng’s geologist tended to speak in terms of guesstimates.  She urged the City Council to guarantee no harm will be done to uphill properties, and noted the project should not move forward until that information is available.  Ms. Cunningham observed that by the time these “affordable” units are sold, they will generate significant profits for the developer.  For this reason, she recommended putting more money aside to ensure safety.

John Christopher Burr thanked Mr. Silvestri for citing the CEQA guidelines regarding how to resolve conflicts among experts.  He clarified that Mr. Bond is an expert, and his letter should be considered evidence of a disagreement.  He reviewed some of Mr. Bond’s qualifications and cited instances in which he had testified as an expert witness.

Philip Batchelder attested to Steven Bond’s expertise and said Mr. Bond was hired by Mountain Watch because of his credentials.  He noted Mr. Bond reviewed voluminous consultant reports before arriving at his conclusions.  He pointed out that Mr. Bond expressed concerns about the potential impacts of the geotechnical investigations themselves, and he urged the City to look into these issues before allowing the project to proceed. 

Ray Rice clarified that the proposed access road will run behind the proposed buildings and is part of the grading plan.  He noted the area of the road will ultimately be excavated for the project, so construction of the road will not leave an “exposed” slope.

CM Panza noted the applicant eliminated the road for the drill rig, but that road was also to be used for maintaining the V-ditch and other uphill improvements.  He asked how that work will be done without the road.  Mr. Rice said some form of access will be required, and those details will be determined as part of the design for the buried pier wall and beam structure.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Panza noted the major issue seemed to be the adequacy of the geotechnical investigations.  He clarified that the action before the City Council was not approval of the project; rather, the Council was being asked to approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration, use permit, and design permit.

Mr. Toppel noted the Council’s approval of the Mitigated Negative Declaration is conditioned upon doing the applicant doing the additional studies and adjusting the design to accommodate the results.  He added the same geotechnical investigations will be conducted as a result of the Mitigated Negative Declaration as would occur for an EIR, and the same conditions are likely to be imposed.

Mr. Prince emphasized that the City has conducted a public process already.  He noted the Mitigated Negative Declaration was recirculated, and the latest geotechnical reports were included in that process.  He said Mr. Bond presents no new evidence or facts.  

Mr. Prince pointed out that project approval is conditioned upon the results of the additional geotechnical studies.  He expressed his opinion that these steps meet the intent of CEQA by doing an adequate job of analyzing the possible impacts.  He added that CEQA does not require final design details. 

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt the revised Mitigated Negative Declaration and updated mitigation monitoring program, and the revised conditions of approval for the use permit and design permit.  

CM Barnes asked about the impact on the City’s housing plan if this project is ultimately rejected by the voters.  Mr. Prince said the City will be updating the housing element in 2006, as part of its regular five-year updating cycle.  He noted the housing element requires an analysis of adequate sites, zoning, and density to determine whether the City is doing its fair share to address housing needs.  He advised that the existing housing element was found consistent with state law.  Mr. Prince said rejection by the voters of this particular project would probably not put Brisbane’s housing element out of compliance.

In response to some of the public comments, City Manager Holstine suggested that the Council consider adding another step to ensure public review.  He proposed adding a condition requiring the results of the studies and mitigation measures to be brought back to the City Council in a public hearing before any building permits will be issued.  He noted this would give members of the public one more opportunity to comment and ask questions.

CM Barnes amended his motion to add that condition, and the amendment was accepted by CM Panza.

CM Panza said he understood the proposed access road described as part of the design permit application will be dedicated to the City along with a planted median strip.  He asked who will be responsible for maintaining the vegetation and payment.  Mr. Breault said the City will assume responsibility for maintenance when the roadway becomes public.  CM Panza recommended looking at the likely property tax revenues to see if they are adequate to cover maintenance costs.  Mr. Breault noted the front of the property will probably not be a major burden.  CM Panza requested that the staff investigate the additional maintenance costs to make sure.

CM Panza observed that the arrows showing the direction of the access road lanes appear to be reversed.  He referred to Page 188 and noted the arrows are the same in subsequent drawings.  Mr. Breault said the staff will look at that before final plans are approved.  CM Panza noted other conditions address the road design and striping, and he requested that the staff address the lane directions as well.

CM Barnes commented that there is an issue throughout California with housing developments that do not generate enough tax base to support the services they require.  He noted the state is talking about shifting more property tax revenues back to cities as a way of paying for services and stimulating more housing. 

CM Panza acknowledged there were still some uncertainties about the project, but noted the approvals before the City Council are designed to ferret out the answers to those questions before the project is allowed to go forward.  He said he felt ready to vote.

CM Barnes agreed with CM Panza.  He noted the City has its own consulting geologist, and that independent review provides an additional layer of protection.  

Mayor Richardson concurred.  She said she was responsible for bringing this matter to the City Council because of concerns that came to her attention when the project was originally approved by the Planning Commission.  She added that her questions had been answered by the City’s peer review process and the resulting revisions to the project.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 505, waiving first reading, approving a development agreement for Assessor’s Parcel Numbers 007-350-040 through 007-350-090; 30-unit residential complex - Charles and Judy Ng; applicants and owners

City Attorney Toppel said he explained the purpose of the development agreement during the discussion of the last item.  He offered to answer Council questions.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to introduce Ordinance No. 505 and approve the development agreement as proposed.  

CM Barnes asked how the developer’s $375,000 contribution will be used.  City Manager Holstine said the amount will go into a separate account, and the funds will be available for any capital project the Council wishes.

CM Barnes asked how previous developer contributions have been used by the City.  Mr. Holstine responded that Northeast Ridge funds were used for the community pool and the Mission Blue Center.  He noted accepting a financial contribution gives the Council flexibility to determine which capital projects should be funded first.

CM Barnes noted the developer agreement calls for homeowner fees not to exceed $800 per unit per year for the HCP, and he asked if other property owners were paying that amount.  Mr. Holstine replied that the Ng project and other new developments will start with higher rates than existing houses in the HCP, but below-market-rate units will be charged the lower fee.  Mr. Holstine noted that Brookfield Homes, the developer of the Northeast Ridge, also plans to contribute funds for an endowment in exchange for the HCP amendment.  Mr. Toppel added that the $800 amount came from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.

CM Barnes said he understood the HCP amendment process was held up pending resolution of these future financing issues.

CM Bologoff cautioned that the money should not be spent until the project is underway and the funds are actually received.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 503, waiving first reading, amending the Zoning Ordinance by adding Section 17.02.098 to define “Bulk Sales”; amending Section 17.04.010 concerning establishment of districts; repealing Chapter 17.15 concerning the C-3 Heavy Commercial District; adopting a new Chapter 17.15 concerning the HC Beatty Heavy Commercial District; and amending the Zoning Map.

Community Development Director Prince noted Ordinance No. 503 makes changes in zoning consistent with the General Plan.  He said under this ordinance, the C-3 Heavy Commercial District will be renamed as the “HC Beatty Heavy Commercial District” and the conditional uses would be essentially unchanged.  The ordinance contains a new performance standard to control pesticide runoff in stormwater, and a definition for “bulk sales” is being added.  The ordinance also clarifies that the requirement for a specific plan is triggered by a net increase in existing floor area.  

CM Panza clarified there was nothing in Ordinance No. 503 pertaining to animal research.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to introduce Ordinance No. 503 as proposed.  

CM Barnes asked for more information about the nature of the pipe distributor’s business.  Mr. Prince said he knew the pipe distributor was an existing business but did not know any details about the operation.  CM Barnes commented that “bulk sales” might suggest big-box stores to some people.  He suggested clarifying that the category pertained to suppliers or wholesalers rather than retail uses.

CM Barnes drew attention to Section 17.15.040, the specific plan requirement.  He asked if the specific plan would have to address the entire subarea or only the vicinity of the project.  He noted the Beatty Subarea falls within the Baylands.  He recommended clarifying the scope of the specific plan.  Mr. Prince said he interpreted the requirement to mean a specific plan for the whole subarea.  He noted the issue for the City was deciding who would be responsible and what would trigger the requirement.  He added that the intent of Ordinance No. 503 was to clarify that the requirement would not be triggered by the existing organics reload operation.

CM Barnes noted the strike-out version of Section 17.15.010.A contains a reference to “fabrication” and “manufacture,” but that language is not included in the new version.  Mr. Prince confirmed that there was no ban on those particular uses.  He said all uses in the HC Beatty Heavy Commercial District are conditional.

CM Bologoff said he understood why there were no permitted uses in the area, and he expressed support for having conditional uses only.

CM Panza agreed with CM Barnes that the definition of “bulk sales” should be clarified as applying only to businesses handling a limited line of products, not general retail.

CM Barnes suggested checking with P & F Distributors to find out more about their operation. 

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault stated that P& F Distributors supplied high-density polyethylene pipe to the City as part of a recent sewer project.  He said the P & F is primarily a wholesaler, obtaining products from manufacturers and then selling large quantities to contractors.  CM Panza observed that P & F had a limited and specialized product line.

CM Panza asked the staff to come back with revised language reflecting this intent.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of Silverspot Nursery School proposal for use of the rental waiver and direct staff to amend the approved Renewal Lease Agreement with Silverspot for their continued use of the 4 Solano Street facilities

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the proposal and direct the staff to amend the lease agreement accordingly.  

CM Bologoff asked about the nature of Silverspot.  City Attorney Toppel responded that Silverspot was a private nonprofit organization.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to enter into a contract with S&C Engineers, Inc. for construction management services for the Tunnel Avenue Overhead Bridge Replacement, contingent upon completion of the pre-award audit by Caltrans

Senior Civil Engineer Kinser recommended approval of a construction management services contract with S&C Engineers for the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project.

Mayor Richardson said she was pleased the project was moving forward, and she commended the staff.

CM Barnes asked if the City was able to obtain a guaranteed price for a maximum number of working hours.  Ms. Kinser confirmed that S&C guaranteed a price for that given timeframe.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the contract as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine reminded Councilmembers and citizens that the first concert in the City’s Concert in the Park series would take place on Friday, August 5.  He noted the concert series will continue through the end of September.

B.
Public Works Update

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted PG&E is still working at the intersection of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway and the Bayshore median during nighttime hours.  He said the project was been delayed somewhat because the City wanted to take advantage of the construction to add some traffic improvements at the same time.  

Mr. Breault reported that the City’s geotechnical consultant, Ted Sayre, is reviewing the plans for the Santa Clara Avenue extension connecting San Francisco and Santa Clara.  He noted most of the ADA improvements have been completed.

Mr. Breault said the “Safe Route to School” survey was mailed, but only 30 out of 184 people responded.  He noted the staff is analyzing the data to determine if there were any trends, but a larger sampling might be needed.

Mr. Breault announced that Caltrans approved the obligation of funds for the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project the previous week.  He expressed his appreciation to Senior Engineer Kinser for her hard work on the project.  Mr. Breault commended Terry Abbott, with Caltrans’ Division of Local Assistance, for his help in moving the project forward.

Mr. Breault noted that as part of the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project, Sprint will be relocating its fiberoptic line on the west side of the bridge, and that work will be starting on August 15.

Mr. Breault reported that the new sewer line installation on Kings Road was complete.  He expressed his appreciation to the neighbors for their cooperation and patience during the construction period.

Mr. Breault said the sewer rehabilitation contractor was in town last week to connect a lateral line, and City sewers are working to fix a rattling manhole on Visitacion Avenue.  He noted crews will soon be rat-baiting the manholes, an annual project.

Mr. Breault advised that there will be activity at the lagoon as consultants conduct an annual measurement of the sedimentation rate at the Guadalupe Channel delta.  He noted the City takes part in a five-year process to monitor sedimentation.

Mr. Breault reported that unidirectional flushing began in GVMID the previous week.  He said the Trinity-Lipman line and the main line on Industrial will be flushed within the next week.

Mr. Breault said the Lake Street Pump Station had a successful start-up of its new stand-by generator system.  He noted the fourth and final pump and motor will be installed within a few weeks, so that project is nearing completion.

Mr. Breault noted he previously sent Councilmembers a memo about a traffic-calming plan for the 700 block of Humboldt.  He said he met with neighbors and learned that many children in that area play in the street.  In response, staff proposes installing poles at the curbs with yellow warning signs advising motorists that the speed limit is 15 miles per hour when pedestrians are present.  Mr. Breault showed a picture of photovoltaic lights that will be mounted on the sign poles to power the flashing lights.  He said parents in the area indicated they will go out and manually turn the lights on when children are playing.  He added that these traffic-calming measures entail little expense for the City, and they may help make the street much safer.

Mayor Richardson commended the staff for proposing the traffic-calming measures.  She noted some citizens had called and complained that the City also needs to enforce existing speed limits.  Mayor Richardson said Brisbane has many narrow streets and steep areas where pedestrians have to walk in the street, and she suggested dealing with those problems in the same way.  She cited Kings Road as an example.

Mr. Breault invited citizens to call if they have concerns about other streets.

Mayor Richardson suggested using devices that display vehicle speeds.

CM Barnes commented that the neighbors of the 700 block of Humboldt were instrumental in bringing the problems to the City’s attention and developing an effective traffic-calming plan.  He encouraged people in other areas of town to work with the Public Works Department to resolve their safety concerns.

At 10:40 p.m., CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to extend the meeting to 10:50 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute an agreement regarding the City of Millbrae contracting with the City of Brisbane for Police Chief Services


B.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-42 amending salary schedule for Chief of Police


C.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute an amendment to the Agreement with the City Attorney

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

· Local Artists Group

Mayor Richardson reported that she attended a meeting of the local artists group on Sunday, July 31.  She said she was impressed by the number of artists in Brisbane and felt honored to be there.

CM Bologoff said he noticed an article in a newspaper from Holland about acquisition of a Brisbane company by a foreign firm.  

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:45 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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